



CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY REVIEW

Clinical Psychology Review 27 (2007) 327-347

#### Review article

# Integrating theoretical, measurement, and intervention models of youth social competence

Melanie A. Dirks a,\*, Teresa A. Treat , V. Robin Weersing b

<sup>a</sup> Yale University, Department of Psychology, 2 Hillhouse Avenue, New Haven, CT, 06520, United States
 <sup>b</sup> San Diego State University / University of California at San Diego, Joint Doctoral Program in Clinical Psychology, 6363 Alvarado Court, San Diego, California, 92120, 06520-7900, United States

Received 22 June 2006; received in revised form 27 November 2006; accepted 29 November 2006

#### Abstract

Social competence is of great interest to developmental psychopathologists and is assessed frequently in both basic and applied research. A review of the literature reveals not only significant heterogeneity in definitions of this construct but an apparent disconnect between theoretical, measurement, and intervention models of competence in youth. This paper attempts to integrate these disparate enterprises by identifying four types of predictors theorists have associated with competence — child, behavior, situation, and judge — and critiquing common models in light of these dimensions. In general, assessment and intervention approaches appear less complex than theoretical conceptualizations of competence. When considering whether to incorporate additional predictors, notably situation- and judge-level factors, into these models, researchers must weigh parsimony versus the model misspecification that results from omitting important variables. Basic research that may assist in making these decisions is identified.

© 2007 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

# Contents

1.	Conce	reptualization of social competence
	1.1.	Historical overview
	1.2.	Situation-specificity of competence
	1.3.	Social competence as an evaluation
	1.4.	Judge-specificity of competence
	1.5.	Integrative framework
2.	Asses	ssment models of social competence
	2.1.	Behavioral predictors
		2.1.1. Sociometric and nomination procedures
		2.1.2. Observational procedures and rating scales
	2.2.	Situation-level predictors
		2.2.1. Sociometrics and rating scales

E-mail addresses: melanie.dirks@yale.edu (M.A. Dirks), teresa.treat@yale.edu (T.A. Treat), rweersin@sciences.sdsu.edu (V. Robin Weersing).

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 312 413 1984; fax: +1 203 432 7172.

		2.2.2.	Situation-based measurement strategies	335			
		2.2.3.	Frequency and difficulty ratings	335			
		2.2.4.	Role-play and multiple-choice procedures	336			
	2.3.	Judge-le	evel predictors	336			
		2.3.1.	Sociometric and nomination procedures	336			
		2.3.2.	Rating scales and multiple informants	337			
		2.3.3.	Behavioral-analytic approaches	337			
3.	Implic	cations fo	or intervention models of social competence	337			
	3.1.						
	3.2.	Interven	tions targeting situation-level predictors	338			
	3.3.	Interven	tions targeting judge-level predictors	339			
		3.3.1.	Multiple judges	340			
4.	Gener	al conclu	sions	340			
	4.1.		h agenda	341			
	4.2.	Relevan	ce of models of social competence to clinical practice	343			
5.	Concl	usion .		343			
Acknowledgment							
Refe	rences			344			

It is estimated that 1 in 10 youths in the United States suffer from some type of psychopathology (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 1999). The form of pathology varies — from internalizing disorders such as depression and anxiety to externalizing problems such as aggression. However, these seemingly disparate difficulties may share a common feature. Many theorists have suggested that, across the spectrum of symptoms, youth psychopathology may be strongly characterized by difficulty managing interpersonal challenges and behaving "competently." For example, Dodge and colleagues have linked aggression in children with difficulty performing key social tasks (Dodge, McClaskey, & Feldman, 1985; Dodge, Pettit, McClaskey, & Brown, 1986), while in the internalizing domain, Rudolph et al. (2000) have demonstrated that depressive symptoms may be exacerbated by interpersonal stress created through problematic social interactions.

Given the cross-cutting nature of social competence, it is not surprising that a tremendous body of research has been devoted to developing theoretical, measurement, and intervention models of this construct. What is surprising, however, is the apparent disconnect between these enterprises. Despite several decades of work developing theoretical models of the key dimensions of social competence, the predominant methods of assessing social competence, as well as many interventions designed to promote positive social functioning, do not seem to reflect current theory in the area. The goal of this paper is to examine critically the assessment and promotion of child and adolescent social competence within a generic four-factor theoretical framework of social competence, generated from current theoretical and empirical work in the youth social competence field. This paper is not designed to provide an exhaustive review of all assessments and interventions developed to measure and enhance social functioning. Rather, we seek to organize and illuminate existing theoretical, measurement, and intervention models of social competence, and explore the value (and costs) associated with adopting a more nuanced and complex view of youth social functioning.

#### 1. Conceptualization of social competence

#### 1.1. Historical overview

In general, the construct of social competence refers broadly to effectiveness in interaction (Rose-Krasnor, 1997). However, there exists significant heterogeneity in definitions of the construct (Dodge, 1985). This variability cuts across many dimensions. One of the key distinctions among definitions of social competence is the locus of the construct. Historically, researchers have tended to localize competence in one of two places. The first approach, which we will term the "trait model", assumes that social skillfulness is a property of a person's underlying disposition.

There are advantages and disadvantages to trait-type models. As Vaughn notes, a trait conceptualization helps unify the construct of competence across the life span, thus providing a common definition which may enhance the systematization of research efforts (Vaughn et al., 2000). On the other hand, purely trait models may have conceptual and empirical limitations. Theoretically, the logic of this approach is essentially circular (see McFall, 1982). Models of this type posit that a personality construct is responsible for socially skilled behavior; however, this construct is measured by assessing the skillfulness of a person's actions. It is therefore impossible to separate the criterion (competence) and the predictor (skillful behavior). In addition to this conceptual limitation, the trait approach has not been well supported empirically. Measures created to assess this latent construct of competence in adult populations have not been psychometrically adequate, nor have they predicted performance in natural social situations (Bellack, 1979; Curran, 1977; Hersen & Bellack, 1977).

Perhaps in response to these issues, some authors began to view social competence not as a property of the actor, but as a characteristic of the behavior being enacted. This approach, which we term the "social skills model", assumes that some behaviors are inherently prosocial (e.g., assertion) whereas others are always inappropriate (e.g., aggression; Dodge, 1985; Meichenbaum, Butler, & Gruson, 1981; Rose-Krasnor, 1997). Within this framework, children who engage in appropriate behaviors are considered socially competent (Ladd, 2005). Although ascribing competence to behaviors circumvents some of the difficulties associated with trait conceptualizations, this approach is also problematic. One notable limitation of this model is its reliance on the judgments of the researcher to define key aspects of this construct. First, the relevant behavioral domains must be chosen. Behaviors that appear critical to the outside observer may not be strongly associated with social outcomes in the population of interest and thus may lack social validity (Cavell, 1990; Gresham, 1986). Once behaviors are chosen, the researcher must select the unit of behavior to analyze (Bellack, 1982; Dodge, 1985; McFall, 1982). It is not clear whether molecular behaviors, such as eye contact or tone of voice, or more molar constructs, such as co-operation with peers, are the strongest correlates of competence. Finally, within each domain, behaviors must be classified as competent or incompetent. This classification relies on a value judgment by the researcher (Dodge, 1985), a point we turn to shortly.

#### 1.2. Situation-specificity of competence

Perhaps the most problematic aspect of the social skills definition of competence is a limitation that is shared with trait conceptualizations. Both social skills and trait models predict that competence will show a high degree of relative cross-situational generality. If skillfulness is a personal characteristic, an individual should prove more skilled than other individuals across a variety of situations (McFall & McDonel, 1986). Similarly, social skills approaches, which suggest that competence is a property of the behavior, predict that a given action will be equally effective on all occasions, at least relative to other behaviors.

The idea that either a person or a behavior will be perceived as equally competent, relative to others, across a range of social domains feels inadequate intuitively. It is difficult to conceive of people who are always skillful, relative to their peers, in all situations. Similarly, there would appear to be no behavior that is always the most effective course of action. Even actions that are considered highly prosocial, such as smiling, will be less appropriate in some contexts (e.g., when managing an interpersonal conflict). Empirical evidence supports this intuition that competence is, at least to some degree, contextually bound (see Dodge, Laird, Lochman, Zelli, & Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group, 2002). Contrary to the expectations of trait conceptualizations, individual children have been shown to demonstrate differing levels of competence across a range of important social tasks (Dodge et al., 1985). It has also been shown that information-processing patterns in one social domain (e.g., peer entry) do not predict behavior in another (Dodge et al., 1986), and that assessing children's responses to specific social situations leads to more accurate predictions of their future behavior than more general assessments of competence (Dodge et al., 1986). In contrast to the prediction of the social skills model, one study demonstrated that popular children were more likely than their less popular peers to initiate social interaction on the playground, but in the classroom lower-status children were the more frequent instigators of social contact (Dodge, Coie, & Brakke, 1982). This finding suggests that the behavior, social initiation, is not equally appropriate in all situations.

Consistent with these types of findings, social competence increasingly has been conceptualized as situation-specific. A review of the literature reveals that many of the theories of social competence advanced in the last two decades posit that competence depends, at least in part, on the situation in which a behavior is enacted (Rose-Krasnor, 1997; for examples see Cavell, 1990; Cavell & Kelley, 1992; Combs & Slaby, 1977; Dodge, 1985; Dodge et al., 1986; Dubois & Felner, 1996; Erdley & Asher, 1999; Hughes, 1989; Inderbitzen, 1994; McFall, 1982; Putallaz & Sheppard, 1992; Yeates & Selman, 1989). According to these approaches, competence is not exclusively a property of the person

or the behavior, but results from an interaction with the situation in which a person is acting. In other words, competence can be thought of as an emergent property resulting from the appropriate matching of behavior and situation. Similarly, several theorists conceptualize competence as an "organizational" construct reflecting youths' ability to use their resources to achieve good outcomes in a range of interpersonal situations (e.g., Waters & Sroufe, 1983; Bierman, 2004). These types of trait conceptualizations are consistent with the idea that the utility of any behavior is, to some extent, tied to its social context.

#### 1.3. Social competence as an evaluation

Even within a situation-specific framework, it is possible to view competence as behavior-bound; in other words, to assume that an action is competent within a range of situations. Models of this type, frequently referred to as "molecular models" (McFall, 1982), share many of the same problems as the social skills models described earlier. Perhaps because of these limitations, the molecular approach has not been widely adopted. Instead, many have suggested that competence is not located in social behaviors; in other words, social skills and social competence are not interchangeable terms (e.g., Gresham, 1986, 2001; Hughes, 1989). Social skills are thought to be the abilities that underlie adequate performance on social tasks. Various models of competence implicate overt behaviors and cognitive processes (e.g., Dodge, 1986; Dubois & Felner, 1996; McFall, 1982), as well as emotion-regulation capabilities (e.g., Cavell, 1990; Eisenberg et al., 2003; Rose-Krasnor, 1997). Although these skills are considered necessary for competent performance, they are not sufficient. Competence is not an intrinsic property of any of these abilities. Thus, the use of these skills, even within an appropriate context, is not inherently competent.

To be considered competent, an action has to meet some external standard. Broadly speaking, two different standards have been described. Some authors suggest that competence results from the achievement of a social goal or success on a social task (e.g., Erdley & Asher, 1999). Similarly, other authors define competence in terms of the broader goal of "achieving a good developmental outcome" (Waters & Sroufe, 1983, p. 81). Others have argued that the benchmark for competence is positive evaluation by significant others (see Gresham, 2001). This criterion appears to be operationalized most frequently as acceptance within the peer group (Cavell, 1990; Dodge, 1985; Englund, Levy, Hyson, & Sroufe, 2000); however, other judges could evaluate behavior. Although it can be operationalized in slightly different ways, social competence is now frequently conceptualized as an evaluative term that refers to judgments made by important people in an individual's environment (e.g., Dodge, 1985; Dodge et al., 1985; Gresham, 1986, 2001; Hops & Finch, 1985; Inderbitzen, 1994; McFall, 1982; Merrell & Gimpel, 1998). In addition to people in youth's environments, this conceptualization can be construed more broadly to include the standards of society as a benchmark by which competence can be evaluated. For example, Masten et al. (1995) note that to be considered competent actions have to be considered acceptable by the standards of American society.

## 1.4. Judge-specificity of competence

If the competence of an action lies in the evaluation of the behavior, it follows that perceptions of competence may vary as a function of the person judging the behavior (Goldfried & D'Zurilla, 1969). Thus, even within the same context, there may be a discrepancy between different people's perceptions of the competence of an action. Disparate judgments of social behavior may translate into differential treatment of a child by the evaluator(s) and previous studies suggest that different groups of judges may use different criteria when evaluating children's behavior. For example, previous work has demonstrated that aggressive behavior may be associated with positive relationships with peers (e.g., Cairns, Cairns, Neckerman, Gest, & Gareipy, 1988). It is likely that adults view this type of behavior more negatively. In other words, it is possible that a behavior will be differentially competent depending upon whose standards are being used to evaluate it. The relative importance of the evaluation of the different judges may vary as a function of the behavior and the situation. For some behaviors and some contexts, the negative evaluation of a particular group may be associated with such serious negative consequences that this group's judgment becomes the standard. For example, for gang members, the repercussions of criminal behavior may make society's judgment the most critical, even though other groups - most notably, the peer group – likely evaluate this behavior more positively. However, even in these cases, it may likely be useful to understand perceptions of the behavior from the perspectives of different groups in the social environment. Knowing whether an important "audience" considers a given behavior effective is valuable information, even if the behavior is ultimately viewed as maladaptive or inappropriate by society at large.

#### 1.5. Integrative framework

Summarizing across these theoretical models, it appears that researchers have pinpointed four primary factors associated with youth social competence: child, behavior, situation, and judge. In other words, knowing something about the child of interest, the situation in which the behavior was enacted, the behavior that was selected, and the person evaluating the behavior would explain the greatest amount of variability in a child's social functioning.

Thus far, our discussion of child-specific factors has focused on the conceptualization of competence as a trait. However, other child-level predictors may influence the effectiveness of interpersonal interactions, either by influencing the behaviors in which a child engages or others' perceptions of those behaviors. For example, several studies have demonstrated that children's physical attractiveness is related to their social competence (Kleck, Richardson, & Ronald, 1974; Langlois & Stephan, 1977). Perhaps the most salient child-level variable that will influence competence is developmental level. Developmental level will affect the quality of the solutions youth generate to interpersonal difficulties, and previous research suggests that increasing age is associated with more competent strategies, as rated by adult coders (Feldman & Dodge, 1987). A child's age may also influence how others perceive their behavior. Strategies that are deemed appropriate for an elementary school child may not be judged competent when performed by an adolescent.

The contributions of child-, behavior-, situation-, and judge-level factors are well captured in the definition of social competence first proposed by McFall (1982), namely that competence is "somebody's judgment that a person's behavior in a given situation was effective" (p. 13). A statistical metaphor may be useful in imagining the relative influence of each of these factors — child, behavior, situation, and judge. In this generic four-factor model of social competence, each of these predictors would explain a unique component of the variance in children's social competence. For example, some situations are easier to manage and more likely to engender competent functioning: on average, children will be more likely to perform competently in response to a compliment than an insult. Similarly, some children will be more likely to behave competently, just as some behaviors (e.g., smiling) will, on average, be more appropriate. To extend the statistical metaphor, in addition to the main effects, the full model of social competence also includes interaction terms, such as an interaction between child and situation.

Most of the major theoretical models of social competence described in the literature are nested within this full four-factor model; that is, they include a subset of the possible predictors and interaction terms. In doing so, each model emphasizes some of the dimensions of competence, or combinations thereof, while "controlling for" or omitting the others. Consider the conceptualizations of competence we have already discussed. The trait model identifies social competence as a property of the individual. Implicitly, subscribers to this theory are arguing that child-level factors will explain the largest proportion of variance. In contrast, the social skills model emphasizes the behavioral dimension: Social competence is located in the action. Finally, the molecular model prioritizes the interaction between situation and behavior. Within this theoretical framework, some behaviors are "always" appropriate for certain contexts (e.g., school behavior).

Research on social competence has not yet reached the point where it is entirely clear which of the four classes of predictors are essential for our understanding of youth social competence. Historically, much of the attention has been focused on child and behavior variables (see Ladd, 2005). There is mounting evidence to support the utility of incorporating situational factors in our models of social functioning. For example, Wright and colleagues have published an impressive series of studies examining variability in youth responses in a variety of interpersonal contexts (e.g., Wright, Zakriski, & Drinkwater, 1999; Zakriski, Wright, & Underwood, 2005). Taken together, their results suggest that behavior that is likely to be problematic (e.g., physical aggression) varies markedly as a function of situation. For example, boys identified as having externalizing problems show higher levels of aggression only when being teased or threatened by peers, demonstrating comparable levels of aggression in other interpersonal situations (Wright et al., 1999). Data suggesting that minor changes in social situations (e.g., the identity of the peer partner) lead to disparate behavioral strategies provide further evidence for the role of situation in social functioning (e.g., Caplan, Benetto, & Weissberg, 1991; Dirks, Treat, & Weersing, submitted for publication).

Less is known about the importance of judge-specific factors. Inter-judge discrepancies in evaluations of youth social competence have been well documented (Renk & Phares, 2004). However, many studies use measures that do not require raters to evaluate specific youth behaviors. Rather, they evaluate the child globally (e.g., by using peer nominations), or estimate how often the child engages in behavior pre-judged to be problematic (e.g., by using rating scales). To date, almost no work has examined explicitly variability in evaluations of the competence of youth behavior

as a function of judge; however, early efforts suggest this may be a profitable avenue to explore. For example, a recent study asked elementary school children, along with their parents and teachers, to list behaviors associated with social competence. Although there was significant overlap between the groups, the adults generated many behaviors not identified by the children, such as having manners (Warnes, Sheridan, Geske, & Warnes, 2005). A second study demonstrated that three groups of judges (peers, parents, and teachers) varied in their global evaluations of youth responses to problematic interpersonal situations (Dirks, Treat, & Weersing, in preparation).

Although the field has not converged on a single definition of competence, both theory and data seem to be pointing toward the relevance of a four-way interaction to adequately describe youth social competence: child×-situation×behavior×judge. In the following sections, we review illustrative research in the assessment of social competence and interventions to improve youth social functioning. We highlight the ways in which research programs have or have not addressed this full four-factor model, and we discuss the potential utility of expanding current research to include this more complex view of competence. Throughout, we endeavor to weigh the value of additional explanatory power against the costs of complexity. To return to our statistical metaphor, inclusions of additional predictors and higher-order interaction inevitably explain more variability than a simpler model consisting of only main effects. However, while complexity may improve "model fit", the value of this additional precision must be weighed against the loss of parsimony.

#### 2. Assessment models of social competence

In this next section, we examine methods for assessing social competence in children in light of the generic four-factor model of competence. The goal of assessment is to capture differences in social competence among children. For this reason, assessments logically do not emphasize child-level predictors, such as demographic factors or psychological variables, which are related to but not the same as social competence. Rather, measurement models of social competence magnify or minimize the other dimensions – behavior, situation, and judge – in order to explain as much of the variability in social functioning as possible. Through the implicit or explicit treatment of these classes of predictors, assessment models of competence broadly align themselves with the theoretical conceptualizations discussed in the previous section. This section outlines how some of the major assessment strategies treat each of the three dimensions of interest. The discussion is organized by dimension; for a summary of each assessment strategy, readers are referred to Table 1. We begin by examining the extent to which common assessment measures incorporate behavioral variability in social competence.

#### 2.1. Behavioral predictors

#### 2.1.1. Sociometric and nomination procedures

One common class of assessments is sociometric procedures, in which youth are asked to rate how much they like and dislike their classmates and these ratings then are combined to identify youths' social positions within their peer groups (e.g., popular, rejected, neglected; Coie, Dodge, & Coppotelli, 1982). Alternatively, youth may be asked to nominate peers for behavioral labels, such as "starts fights" or "is nice" (e.g., Masten, Morrison, & Pellegrini, 1985).

As outlined by several authors (e.g., Dodge, 1985; Bierman & Welsh, 2000), sociometric procedures do not ask raters to consider specific behaviors when they are identifying children. These measures answer the question "is the child liked?" rather than "what is the child like?" (Parker & Asher, 1987, p. 359, italics added). Nomination procedures may include more specific behavioral labels, but often ask youth to make more global designations. For example, the Revised Class Play Measure asks youth to nominate peers who are: "[a] good leader", "someone you can trust", or "often left out", (Masten et al., 1985). It is not clear what children given these types of labels are doing to earn these designations. Fundamentally, both sociometric and nomination approaches leave the dimension of behavior uncontrolled and unspecified, and as a result omit the behavioral dimension from the model of social functioning.

Omission of the behavioral dimension presents difficulties. At the individual level, these assessments identify children who struggle (or succeed socially); however, they do not reveal what it is those children are doing to earn those ratings (Dodge, 1985; Bierman & Welsh, 2000). Thus, when formulating an intervention strategy, it is unclear what social skills clinicians should be targeting. Although less discussed, omission of behavioral information also presents challenges when considering data collected for nomothetic purposes. If nominations or sociometrics serve as

Table 1
Summary of assessment approaches: Examples, loci of competence, and treatment of variability along dimensions of interest

Assessment strategy	Examples of measures or approaches	Locus of competence	Treatment of variation		
			Behavior-level predictors	Situation-level predictors	Judge-level predictors
Sociometric and nomination procedures	Revised Class Play Measure (Masten et al., 1985) Coie et al., 1982	Child	Allowed to vary and omitted <sup>d</sup>	Allowed to vary and omitted	Constrained
Observations					
Predetermined set of behaviors	Weisz et al. (1995)	Child <sup>a</sup> or behavior or child <sup>b</sup> ×behavior or situation <sup>c</sup> ×behavior or situation×child×behavior	Constrained and included or omitted	Allowed to vary and omitted or included <sup>c</sup>	Constrained
All behaviors	Wilton, Craig, & Pepler (2000)	$Child^a \ or \ behavior \ or \ child^b \times behavior, \ or \\ situation^c \times behavior \ or \\ situation \times child \times behavior$	Allowed to vary and included or omitted	Allowed to vary and omitted or included <sup>c</sup> or constrained <sup>f</sup>	Constrained
Rating scales	MESSY (Matson et al., 1983); SSRS; (Gresham & Elliot, 1990); CBCL and TRF; (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001)	Child <sup>a</sup> or behavior or situation × behavior	Constrained and included or omitted	Allowed to vary and omitted <sup>e</sup>	Constrained
Situation-based measurement strategies	, (,)				
Standardized observations (analogue situations)	Underwood et al. (1999)	Child <sup>a</sup> or behavior or child <sup>b</sup> × behavior or situation c × behavior or situation × child × behavior	Allowed to vary and included or omitted or constrained	Constrained	Constrained
Frequency ratings	IPSIUA (Farrell et al., 1998)	Child <sup>a</sup> or situation	Allowed to vary and omitted	Constrained	Constrained
Difficulty ratings	TOPS (Dodge et al., 1985); CAPS (Cavell & Kelley, 1994)	Child <sup>a</sup> or situation×child	Allowed to vary and omitted	Constrained	Constrained
Role-play (i.e., child's free response)	Child Role-Play Measure (Dodge et al., 1985)	Child <sup>a</sup> or situation×behavior	Allowed to vary and included or omitted	Constrained	Constrained
Multiple-choice (i.e., child's forced choice)	MAPS (Cavell & Kelley, 1992)	Child <sup>a</sup> or situation×behavior	Constrained and included or omitted	Constrained	Constrained

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>These measures locate competence in the child when a total score from the measure is used as an outcome variable (e.g., by computing scores on subscales or summing across the entire measure). <sup>b</sup>The locus of competence in these cases depends upon how behaviors are coded. If coding categories describe behaviors, the locus of competence is in the behavior. If coding categories contain an evaluative component, then the locus of competence shifts to child×behavior, as factors associated with the child may influence ratings (i.e., the same behavior may be viewed as differentially competent, depending upon the identity of the actor).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup>Researchers or clinicians may also code contexts (e.g., Wright et al., 2001) thus permitting the inclusion of situation-predictors in models of social functioning.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup>Some types of nomination procedures ask raters to apply more specific behavioral labels (e.g., starts fights). In these cases, nomination procedures constrain the behavioral dimension to a predetermined set of behaviors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup>Some rating scales incorporate situation into some of the items. For example, the parent form of the SSRS contains the items "Congratulates family members on accomplishments" and "Politely refuses unreasonable requests from others." These items emphasize a situation × behavior interaction.

Researchers or clinicians may observe responses to a particular situation (e.g., being bullied; Wilton et al., 2000), thus constraining variability along this dimension.

predictors, the exclusion of behavioral information from the model may threaten the inferences drawn by the researcher. Behavior may vary systematically with nominations and sociometric status. For example, children and adolescents who are well liked by their peers may be engaging in similar behaviors. This may also be true of unpopular youth. If behavioral strategies are correlated with the measure of social competence, then their omission from the model introduces a confounding variable: Variability attributed to performance on those measures may actually be better explained by differences in the behavioral strategies enacted. Incompetence may be attributed to the child instead of the behavior.

#### 2.1.2. Observational procedures and rating scales

Given the challenges associated with losing behavioral information, in some circumstances, researchers may wish to capture this variability. Observational techniques provide one method of doing this. Naturalistic observations involve having trained observers watch and record children's behavior in their social environment (Pepler & Craig, 1995). If observers record all behavior, or use a coding manual developed by observing the full range of responses, then behavior is allowed to vary and then can be used to predict social functioning. Alternatively, observational techniques may constrain the behavioral dimension to a number of values, by identifying key behaviors and using variability on these levels of the factor to predict the outcome of interest, for example, if observers are counting frequencies of a predetermined set of behaviors (e.g., Weisz, Chaiysit, Weiss, Eastman, & Jackson, 1995). Some peer nomination procedures mirror this approach by utilizing more specific labels (e.g., "teases other children too much", "loses temper easily"; Masten et al., 1985).

Behavioral rating scales, one of the more commonly used measurement models of social competence, also restrict the behavioral dimension to a subset of values. Measures such as the Social Skills Rating System (Gresham & Elliott, 1990); the Matson Evaluation of Social Skills for Youngsters (Matson, Rotatori, & Helsel, 1983); the Child Behavior Scale (Ladd & Profilet, 1996); and the Child Behavior Checklist and related Teacher Report Form (CBCL and TRF; Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001), are created by identifying youth behaviors that have predictive and descriptive validity. Knowing whether children engage (or do not engage) in the identified behaviors should reveal something about their social functioning, as well as other outcomes of interest (e.g., prognosis).

Measures capturing the behavioral dimension may be used in ways aligning them with a social skills approach to competence. For example, rating scales or observations may be used to identify problem behaviors to serve as targets of intervention. In this case, the implicit assumption is that the behavior itself is the problem. Often, these assessments are used nomothetically to assess the correlates of both good and problematic social functioning. In these cases, which have statistical inference as a primary goal, a categorical variable with many levels is an unwieldy predictor. Thus, ratings for individual behaviors are often collapsed together (Wright, Lindgren, & Zakriski, 2001). This approach essentially removes behavioral information, localizing competence in the individual, and as such is consistent with a trait model. In both cases, rating scales and observations tie social competence to behavior in a way that global peer nominations and sociometric procedures do not. For this reason, the clinical utility of these assessments will depend upon the social validity of the behaviors chosen (Gresham, 2001).

#### 2.2. Situation-level predictors

#### 2.2.1. Sociometrics and rating scales

Sociometric procedures and rating scales often do not include situational predictors in the model of youth social functioning. Generally, raters are asked to select youth who fit global descriptions or to identify those who are liked or disliked without making reference to the situations in which they are acting. Similarly, rating scales ask raters to identify the frequency with which youth engage in certain behaviors, but do not make reference to the situations which give rise to these strategies, instead emphasizing the overall frequency of a given behavior (Wright et al., 2001).

Eliminating the situational class of predictors from the model may be problematic in some circumstances. The challenges associated with this approach become evident when one considers some of the items included on behavioral rating scales and checklists. The appropriate social skills subscale of the teacher form of the MESSY contains the following items: (a) makes other people laugh; (b) asks if he/she can be of help; and (c) asks questions when talking with others (Matson et al., 1983). It is not difficult to imagine a number of social situations in which each of these behaviors would be problematic. Knowing how frequently children engage in a set of behaviors may not tell the whole story of their social functioning. Not only must youth be able to engage in the identified behaviors but they also

must know when to use them (Dubois & Felner, 1996). For this reason, incorporating contextual information into measurement models of competence may enhance their clinical utility.

Adding these additional predictors – a main effect of situation and a situation × behavior interaction term – will increase explanatory power. However, the addition of these terms may not explain sufficiently more variability than the behavior term alone to justify the more complicated model. There likely will be a main effect of behavior such that some behaviors, on average, will be relatively more adaptive or maladaptive across a range of situations. Knowing nothing about the situation that engendered the response, it is more likely that making jokes will be a more adaptive strategy than shoving someone. Determining that a child engages in probabilistically "good" or "bad" behaviors may explain sufficient variability in their social functioning such that the addition of the remaining predictors is unnecessary. However, if situation – as a main effect or an interaction – is strongly associated with social functioning, not including these terms results in misspecification of the model. Differences in social functioning attributed to either factors associated with individual children or their behaviors may actually be caused by differences in the social situations that youth encounter (Wright et al., 2001; Wright & Zakriski, 2001). For example, urban, lower-SES youth may engage in more problematic behaviors than their more advantaged suburban peers. However, these differences may be due, at least in part, to the fact that they experience more challenging situations. If the situations these youth encounter are at least partly responsible for differences in social functioning, clinicians may need to include situational variables as an intervention target (Wright & Zakriski, 2001).

#### 2.2.2. Situation-based measurement strategies

Practitioners have long recognized the importance of considering the situation in which a behavior is enacted. A common observational strategy is the A–B–C method, in which observers record the antecedents and consequents of an action, as well as the behavior itself (Merrell & Gimpel, 1998). Increasingly, developmental psychologists have emphasized the importance of considering situation, or task, when conceptualizing youth social competence. Measurement models aligned with this theoretical perspective capture variability in situation and include this information in the prediction of youth social functioning. One common approach to capturing the influence of situation is to constrain this dimension to a subset of its possible values. Focusing on competence with respect to important social tasks has become an important strategy among developmental researchers (Putallaz & Sheppard, 1992). These paradigms assess how youth respond to situations that have been identified as particularly important or problematic (e.g., Chung & Asher, 1996; Dodge et al., 1986; Hopmeyer & Asher, 1997; Leary & Katz, 2005; Rose & Asher, 1999), as well as moderators of those responses, including psychological and demographic factors. Researchers who adopt this approach argue that we can learn more about children's social functioning by carefully measuring responses to these key situations, rather than obtaining more global measures of children's social functioning (Dodge et al., 1986). Measurement models adopting the strategy of constraining the situational dimension include situation taxonomies, behavioral role-plays, and analogue situations.

#### 2.2.3. Frequency and difficulty ratings

As described earlier, there may be a main effect of situation such that some contexts are more difficult to manage on average. Given this, knowing how often youth encounter these situations will be associated with their social functioning: Youth who confront problematic situations more frequently are more likely to struggle interpersonally. To operationalize this approach, a measure should ask raters to identify how frequently youth experience key situations. Several teams have created assessments of this type. For example, Farrell, Ampy, and Meyer (1998) used a behavioral-analytic framework (Goldfried & D'Zurilla, 1969) to generate a group of situations identified as commonly occurring, difficult, and critical by lower-income, urban youth (Interpersonal Problem Situation Inventory for Urban Adolescents; IPSIUA). The resulting self-report measure asks youth to rate how frequently each of the problematic situations occurs to them, thus the IPSIUA utilizes only situational predictors. Frequency of experiencing the identified situations was associated with higher levels of aggression, substance use, and anxiety (Farrell et al., 1998), suggesting that information about social situations can explain some variability in youth's social functioning.

Other measures use situation inventories to obtain information about children and/or their behavior. Dodge et al. (1985) used the behavioral-analytic approach to develop a list of problematic interpersonal situations faced by elementary school children. The Taxonomy of Problematic Situations (TOPS) asks teachers to rate how often a given child has difficulty with each of the situations. Similarly, the Checklist of Adolescent Problem Situations

(CAPS; Cavell and Kelley, 1994) asks youth to rate (a) how difficult they find a situation and (b) how frequently it is encountered. The cross-product of these ratings then is used as the outcome of interest. In both cases, information about individuals is combined with knowledge about situations. Both of these measures, however, omit the behavioral dimension. Raters are asked how well youth handle a given situation, but they are not asked what the child is doing.

#### 2.2.4. Role-play and multiple-choice procedures

In contrast, role-play procedures involve presenting a problematic situation and having children indicate what they would say or do if the situation occurred to them (Inderbitzen, 1994). In addition to the TOPS, Dodge et al. (1985) created a role-play measure based on the problematic situations they generated. In this measure, youth respond to a subset of the situations identified by teachers as problematic, and these responses then are coded for competence using a manual based on the ratings of expert judges. This procedure evaluates competence with respect to the situation in which a child is acting, rather than uniformly evaluating strategies as competent or incompetent. In doing so, this type of measure emphasizes the situation × behavior interaction. Procedurally, the behavioral dimension is allowed to vary freely, but is included in the model of social functioning, while situation is constrained to a set of empirically derived values. An alternate approach is to use a multiple-choice format, in which youth are presented several responses to a vignette and asked to choose the one closest to what they actually would do (e.g., Measure of Adolescent Social Performance; Cavell and Kelley, 1992).

The criticism commonly leveled at role-play and multiple-choice procedures is that they suffer from limited external validity (Becker & Heimberg, 1988). Seeing how children respond in their environment may yield a closer approximation of their actual behavior, and would indicate whether or not children possess the skills necessary to carry out their chosen response. For this reason, some researchers may favor an analogue-situation paradigm, in which the target child participates in structured interactions based on critical situations (Inderbitzen, 1994; Merrell & Gimpel, 1998). Several research teams have used this approach to assess youth's social behavior (e.g., Englund et al., 2000; Leary & Katz, 2005; Underwood, Hurley, Johanson, & Mosley, 1999). This strategy results in the behavioral sample most closely associated with what children would do in the "real world" and may be very useful for determining if youth are able to perform a specific skill, particularly if the behavior of interest occurs infrequently (Foster, Bell-Dolan, & Burge, 1988).

Due to length of presentation, participants usually complete only one or two analogue situations (Inderbitzen, 1994). If behavior is not cross-situational, a measure of social competence may need to include a number of important situations. Increasing the number of values along the situation-dimension may improve the fit of the model for two reasons. If the situations represented are frequently occurring, difficult, and critical, determining how youth function in these contexts may explain a substantial amount of variability in social functioning. Although there are an infinite number of situations that youth could encounter, many will not have implications for social well being. Alternatively, one could take a probabilistic approach to extrapolating from performance in one situation to another. The more situations with which youth struggle, the more likely it is that they will not be successful in a novel situation (McFall, 1982). To perform competently requires a set of cognitive and behavioral skills, and struggling in a number of situations may indicate that a child has a skill deficit.

#### 2.3. Judge-level predictors

#### 2.3.1. Sociometric and nomination procedures

Nearly all measures of social competence constrain the judge-dimension to a subset of possible values by giving assessments to a specified group of raters. The utility of the measure will depend on the values chosen for each dimension. Selected judges should hold opinions that are consequential for youth's social functioning. The great strength of sociometric procedures completed by peers is their high social validity. Youth who are not liked by their peers are, by definition, struggling socially. While the opinions of peers are certainly important, other people, including parents and teachers, also are in a position to reward or punish youth behavior. These other groups may evaluate behavior quite differently than peers (Dirks et al., in preparation; Warnes et al., 2005). To avoid the consequences associated with negative evaluation by a critical evaluator, it may be helpful to assess the ways in which youth address the multiple-constraint problem that arises when important judges do not agree.

## 2.3.2. Rating scales and multiple informants

The importance of using multiple informants in the assessment of youth behavior has long been recognized (Frick & Kamphaus, 2001). For this reason, many of the measures used to examine youth social competence have rating forms for multiple informants. For example, both the CBCL (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001) and the SSRS (Gresham & Elliot, 1990) contain forms for parents and teachers. Very often, researchers combine information from different raters. This aggregation may occur in a variety of ways. Sometimes, it takes place during the construction of composite dependent variables based on ratings from different sources (De Los Reyes & Kazdin, 2004). It also may occur as a result of the analytic model chosen. For example, Cole, Martin, Powers, and Truglio (1996) collected ratings of youth's social competence from peers, parents, and teachers, as well as self-report measures from the participants themselves. The authors then used structural equation modeling to determine how well these ratings loaded onto a latent construct. Regardless of the stage at which it occurs, combining information from different judges collapses across this dimension, removing the class of judge predictors from the model of social functioning.

When combining ratings, either through scoring or analysis, the expectation is that all evaluators are assessing the same construct and raters should converge in their evaluation of both problematic behavior (De Los Reyes & Kazdin, 2005) and competence (Renk & Phares, 2004). This expectation, and the subsequent collapsing across judges, is consistent with a trait approach. The implicit assumption is that the construct of interest, in this case, social competence, is located in the child. Thus, disagreement between the judges is viewed as error. If, on the other hand, competence is viewed as an evaluative construct, then the variability between judges should be treated at least partly as signal, rather then entirely as noise. Within this framework, differences between the judges reflect important variability, as well as error, in the judges' perceived competence of youth behavior.

#### 2.3.3. Behavioral-analytic approaches

Very few measures assess competence from the vantage point of multiple judges. Those that do typically are developed using the behavioral-analytic approach (Goldfried & D'Zurilla, 1969). As discussed previously, the first step in this procedure is to have people in the population of interest generate situations that are problematic, commonly occurring, and difficult. Subsequently, a different subset of the population generates responses, which relevant judges evaluate for competence. The identity of the judges is determined by the population and the situation. For example, a response to a situation describing cheating on an exam may be evaluated by professors and parents, whereas strategies to manage conflict with a roommate may be judged by peers. This approach, then, reflects the situation × judge × behavior interaction. To date, these types of measures have been developed to assess competence in a variety of populations, including women diagnosed with eating disorders (McFall, Eason, Edmonson, & Treat, 1999) and typically developing high school students (Grover, Nangle, & Zeff, 2005). Although these measures frequently obtain information along the situation- and judge-dimensions, this information is often omitted, either in measure development (e.g., by only retaining items where judges' ratings converge) or in scoring (e.g., by obtaining an overall "competence" score). To more fully reflect the judge × situation × behavior interaction, differences in competence as a function of situation and judge should be maintained, for example, by developing manuals that evaluate competence from the perspective of different judges. These assessment strategies are more complicated, but if the additional predictors are significantly associated with social functioning their omission may introduce confounds into our measurement models. Ultimately, variability in youth social functioning should be attributed to the appropriate sources, as this will indicate the best targets for training. Following from this, we turn next to intervention models of social competence.

#### 3. Implications for intervention models of social competence

Many intervention models directly target aspects of youth social functioning, such as social skills training programs for rejected children, and social skills modules are increasingly being incorporated into interventions addressing other target problems and psychiatric diagnoses, such as ADHD or aggression (Bierman, 2004). In a recent review, Weisz, Jensen Doss, and Hawley (2005) reported on a large meta-analysis assessing treatment protocols for the four primary childhood problem clusters: ADHD, conduct difficulties, depression, and anxiety. In their sample of 587 studies, 83 of these programs included social functioning as a measured outcome of treatment. Consistent with this, 20 programs utilized a social skills training treatment group, and many of the 121 cognitive behavioral programs likely contained a social problem-solving module. Across all these metrics, it is clear that treatment researchers are engaged in efforts to intervene on the complicated construct of social competence.

At a basic level, these intervention efforts have met with a good deal of success. Meta-analyses of social skills interventions indicate that, in general, participants show improvement at post-test, relative to control groups. For example, a quantitative review by Beelman, Pfingsten, and Losel (1994) revealed a weighted effect size of 0.47 in favor of participants receiving treatment. Youth receiving active treatment showed particular improvement on measures of social cognitive skills (weighted ES=0.77) but also demonstrated gains on assessments of social interaction skills (weighted ES=0.34). An earlier meta-analysis of social skills training packages yielded similar findings, with an ES of 0.47 on measures of social interaction, social cognitive skills, peer acceptance and aggressive behaviors (Schneider, 1992). In their on-going meta-analyses, Weisz et al. (2005) are assessing the effects of treatments targeting youth psychopathology. Preliminary results from this work suggest groups receiving social skills training show benefits on assessments of social functioning, relative to controls (ES=0.61).

In sum, current approaches to improving social functioning have demonstrated success with some groups under some conditions. In the following section, we break down these efforts along the same dimensions as we used in analyzing methods of measuring youth social competence. As with our review of assessment techniques, we intend this review to be illustrative, rather than comprehensive. In some cases, this will involve highlighting developed programs and techniques focusing on a given predictor or interaction. Additionally, we will speculate about alternate strategies that may address dimensions, both individually and in combination, that have traditionally garnered less attention.

## 3.1. Intervention models targeting behavior-level predictors

Historically, many training programs aiming to enhance social competence have emphasized behaviors and have been based on a skill deficit hypothesis (Ladd, 1984; Sheridan, Hungelmann, & Maughan, 1999). According to this hypothesis, poor social functioning occurs when children lack the necessary skills to behave competently (Gresham, 1986). Interventions of this type are analogous to assessments that measure how frequently children engage in certain behaviors. The basic premise of these interventions is that increasing some behaviors and decreasing others will translate into improved social functioning. This type of program is consistent with a social skills model of competence, which localizes competence (or incompetence) in the behaviors themselves.

Interventions of this type assume that the targeted child does not have the skills necessary to engage in competent functioning. When these interventions are tailored to specific skill deficits, they can be quite effective (Bierman, 2004). For example, Bienert and Schneider (1995) identified interpersonal deficits for two groups of children and then tailored their social skills intervention to address these skills. They found that peer-rated likeability increased for children receiving training specific to their deficits, but not for those receiving the intervention designed for the other group. These results suggest that, for these youth, simply teaching "good" behaviors was insufficient. Targeting behavior in this way only conferred significant benefits for children lacking those skills.

Some youth struggling socially may not be experiencing skill deficits and these youth may be less likely to benefit from a behavior-based approach to training. Indeed, reviews of the literature suggest there may be limitations to this intervention model. Social skills training packages have been quite successful at affecting change on the targeted skills, but are not associated with strong improvements in broader indices of social functioning, such as peer nominations (Beelman et al., 1994; Schneider, 1992). One reason for this limitation may be that factors other than youth behavior are associated with social functioning. La Greca (1993) noted the potential value in broadening the focus of our intervention models beyond the individual by considering the systems in which children are functioning (also see Weissberg, 1989). Intervention models targeting only behavior are inconsistent with a more complicated conceptualization of competence (Bierman, 2004). We turn next to discussion of intervention strategies incorporating dimensions other than behavior.

#### 3.2. Interventions targeting situation-level predictors

The first dimension we will consider is situation, which may well exert a main effect on social functioning. Some situations are more difficult to manage than others. If situation explains a substantial portion of the variability in youth social competence, then removing the problematic situations would lead to a significant improvement in social outcomes (Wright & Zakriski, 2001). A program like Moving to Opportunity (Leventhal & Brooks-Gunn, 2003) may improve social competence in this way. Youth in lower-SES neighborhoods and schools may face very difficult situations, such as community violence (Schwab-Stone et al., 1995), or being victimized by peers (Dhami, Hoglund,

Leadbeater, & Boone, 2005). By moving to safer neighborhoods, these youth may experience a significant gain in social functioning. Although not common within clinical psychology, these more macro-level interventions can have dramatic effects. For example, researchers have demonstrated an association between stricter hand-gun laws and lower rates of suicides involving fire arms (Sloan et al., 1999). This policy-level change reduced the likelihood that people were confronted with a problematic situation, which, in turn, was associated with changes in the behavior of interest.

Situation may also moderate the association between behaviors and social functioning. As we have discussed, many theorists have argued that social competence is specific to the situation in which a behavior is enacted. Given this, it will be important to teach youth the situations in which it is appropriate, or not appropriate, to engage in a certain behavior (Dubois & Felner, 1996). In the absence of this information, participants may use their newly acquired skills inappropriately, which could lead to further social rejection. In other words, we should be training skills "that are meaningful and functional in producing desirable outcomes in specific social contexts" (Sheridan et al., 1999, p. 85). Similar to assessment, a good starting point in the development of contextually sensitive interventions may be to adopt the behavioral-analytic strategy of having members of the population of interest identify situations that are commonly occurring, difficult to manage, and critical (Goldfried & D'Zurilla, 1969). The training program then could emphasize helping youth find ways to manage those situations. Although this approach does not guarantee adept performance in all situations, it will help youth manage some of the most consequential situations in their day-to-day lives.

## 3.3. Interventions targeting judge-level predictors

The final dimension theorists have suggested is related to social competence is judge. Measurement models can reflect this variability by obtaining ratings from different judges and treating them as discrete entities, rather than collapsing across these dimensions. For the creators of interventions, one method of managing the judge-level predictors is to constrain the dimension to a single value, that is, to train competence as defined by one group of judges. For example, the importance of considering the opinions of peers when training social competence has been acknowledged by many authors, who argue that it is critical for practitioners to teach youth socially valid behaviors (i.e., strategies that are valued by others in the environment; Hansen, Nangle, & Meyer, 1998; Sheridan et al., 1999). Ladd (1984) perhaps makes this point best, stating that teaching children behaviors that have "no useful function in the peer group may only increase their social inappropriateness and, consequently, place them at greater risk for peer difficulties" (p. 330). If the goal is to improve competence as perceived by peers, then children must be taught to engage in behaviors that peers evaluate positively.

Focusing on the peer group, a variety of different intervention strategies have been adapted that incorporate the evaluative nature of competence. A significant body of work has demonstrated that some peer groups may reinforce problematic behaviors (e.g., Cairns et al., 1988; Stormshak et al., 1999). In these cases, it may be beneficial to remove a child from a peer group (Wright & Zakriski, 2001). This strategy has been shown to be effective for the reduction of conduct difficulties. Huey, Henggeler, Brondino, and Pickrel (2000) demonstrated that reduced association with deviant peers at least partly mediated the relationship between multisystemic therapy (MST) and a reduction in delinquent behavior. An evaluation of the Multidimensional Treatment Foster Care Model also identified removing youth from problematic peer groups as a treatment mechanism (Eddy & Chamberlain, 2000). The nature of the peer group may also play a role in the success of other intervention strategies. For example, a recent meta-analysis revealed that group-based skills training with antisocial youth was less successful when the treatment group was composed of deviant youth (Ang & Hughes, 2001). The authors hypothesized that the power of the deviant peer group, even in the context of therapy itself, was far more powerful than the influence of the adult, therapist "judges" running the intervention.

Other interventions address peer evaluations by emphasizing the judge × behavior interaction. A program within this framework would seek to change a group of judges' evaluations of certain behaviors. A recent evaluation of a school based program designed to reduce physically and relationally aggressive behavior indicates that it is possible for school-based programs to modify normative beliefs among students (Van Schoiack-Edstrom, Frey, & Beland, 2003). The success of such programs will likely be moderated by a number of factors. For example, it may be more difficult to affect this type of change in schools that are situated in neighborhoods experiencing high rates of crime. Nonetheless, this approach may be of significant clinical utility in the training of social competence.

Of course, peer evaluations of youth competence may be based on more than the behaviors in which they engage. There may be a behavior × child interaction, such that the perceived competence of a behavior is moderated by the

identity of the actor. For example, some children are funnier than others, and the former group's attempt at humor may be more likely to be viewed as competent then the latter's. There may also be an interaction between child and judge. This possibility was incorporated into a very successful intervention by Bierman and Furman (1984). These authors argued that children's reputations with their peers may be resistant to change, even after a child develops more appropriate skills. Thus, reputation, a child-level predictor not entirely collinear with behavior, may be associated with youth's peer-perceived competence.

Based on this theory, Bierman and Furman (1984) developed a training program combining skills training with peer interaction under superordinate goals. This second component of the training program required targeted youth to work in small groups with more socially successful classmates. Participation in the peer interaction program, compared to receiving only social skills coaching or no treatment at all, significantly improved sociometric ratings. Furthermore, youth who received both coaching and peer involvement continued to show significant gains at follow-up. The success of this program at increasing peer acceptance suggests the potential utility of explicitly addressing factors other than pure behavior. By addressing reputation, this intervention emphasizes the child×judge interaction, as well as the behavioral dimension. In doing so, their program resulted in significant gains in social competence.

#### 3.3.1. Multiple judges

In general, school-based programs that focus on the social environment, in addition to the child, are likely to be more effective (Weissberg, Caplan, & Harwood, 1991). Of course, peers are not the only group of judges in the social milieu who may consequate youth behavior. Many other people in children's lives will shape their behavior through their implicit and explicit treatment of behavior. The most obvious group of judges is parents. Bierman (2004) notes that parents can foster positive social functioning by demonstrating appropriate behaviors and helping children generate strategies for managing problematic interpersonal situations. If parents are not teaching appropriate strategies, it may be difficult to maintain positive behaviors.

Increasingly, intervention models are incorporating multiple judges into their intervention strategies. Fast Track is a program designed to reduce aggression and promote positive social functioning (Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group, 2002). All participants receive skill-based training, including social problem-solving training and training in behaviors that promote friendship. Youth identified as high-risk receive additional modules. In particular, their parents are provided training in developing appropriate expectations for their child's behavior, as well as parenting skills. Similarly, a recent intervention involved parents by sending them newsletters explaining the social problem-solving training their children were completing, and inviting them to try activities (Fraser et al., 2005).

These types of programs are large-scale efforts that intervene at the level of the judges to modify evaluations of behaviors that may contribute to social functioning that is problematic in some way. On a smaller scale, it may be possible to teach individual youth to negotiate inter-judge discrepancies in evaluations of social behavior present in their social milieu. A variety of intervention models may help children manage the variability in evaluations of competence that exists in the social environment. There are likely responses to many interpersonal situations that satisfy the multiple constraints imposed on children by inter-judge discrepancies. For example, a child who engages in retaliatory physical aggression when provoked could be taught to be verbally assertive in these situations. This response may help them maintain their status among their peers and would likely be viewed as more competent by the teachers than physical aggression. It may also be possible to teach youth not to engage in behaviors that are viewed extremely negatively by an important group of judges.

A second approach would be to teach youth how to choose an appropriate consequator and when to switch between consequators. In some situations, the negative outcomes associated with being evaluated negatively by a teacher will be so great that it may be worth choosing a strategy viewed as ineffective by peers. When the consequences of teacher disapproval are less severe, it may be more acceptable to engage in behaviors that are valued only by the peer group. Children may need to be taught to discriminate between these types of situations and modify their actions accordingly.

#### 4. General conclusions

Social competence is one of the most frequently studied variables in the developmental psychopathology literature. Historically, there has been tremendous variability in definitions of social competence (Dodge, 1985), heterogeneity still evident today. However, over the past 30 years, there have been basic trends in the conceptualization of the construct. Some theorists have conceptualized competence as a property of the person, whereas others have localized

competence in behavior. As reviewed eloquently by McFall (1982), and Dodge (1985) and these approaches have been challenged both conceptually and empirically. Given the difficulties associated with these theories, researchers developed increasingly complex models of competence by incorporating both situation- and judge-dimensions into definitions of competence. This additional theoretical complexity significantly increases the challenges of measurement. Incorporating the additional situation- and judge-specific parameters into our measurement models will necessitate increasingly longer and more complex assessments. When developing a measurement model, researchers aim to capture as much variability in the outcome of interest as possible, while being mindful to strike a balance between explanatory power and parsimony. On the one hand, researchers should not incorporate parameters that do not significantly improve the fit of the measurement model, particularly given the costs in efficiency. On the other hand, however, researchers must avoid excluding predictors strongly associated with variability in social functioning. Misspecifying the measurement model by omitting important variables may pinpoint the locus of competence in the wrong place by misattributing at least some of the variability in the construct of interest to the wrong dimension.

A measurement model that captured variation along all four dimensions might assess the effectiveness of youth behavior in important situations from the perspective of multiple relevant judges. At an idiographic level, such a strategy would involve assessing a child's behavior in important situations and then obtaining ratings of the efficacy of the behavioral strategies from the perspective of the people most likely to reward or punish that behavior (e.g., peers, parents, and teachers). Many clinicians may utilize this approach; however, it is not a strategy that is often undertaken by researchers. To conduct this type of assessment nomothetically, a researcher might use the behavioral-analytic framework to generate relevant situations and a representative sample of possible responses. Evaluations of the effectiveness of these responses could be obtained from multiple relevant judges, such as groups of teachers, parents, and peers. Rather than aggregating the effectiveness ratings across classes of judges, separate coding manuals could be created based on the ratings of each group. These manuals would allow for the assessment of competence in each situation from the potentially differing perspective of multiple relevant judges. Researchers could build child-level factors into this measurement strategy by varying predictors of interest when obtaining ratings. For example, judges might be asked to rate the effectiveness of behaviors enacted by both boys and girls. Alternatively, child-level factors could be constrained by specifying the values along this dimension (e.g., stating the age of the youth being evaluated).

Intervention models also are aligned with various theoretical models of competence, depending upon their implicit or explicit treatment of the dimensions of interest. Initially, intervention models focused on behaviors, aligning themselves with a social skills approach to competence. Increasingly, there is recognition that focusing exclusively on the behavioral dimension may not be sufficient to achieve significant change in all cases. Intervention models targeting additional dimensions of competence (e.g., judge- and child-level predictors) have been developed, and these types of programs have been successful at improving children's peer relations (e.g., Bierman & Furman, 1984) or changing very problematic functioning (Henggeler et al., 1999). A variety of intervention models may address all four dimensions of interest. One strategy would be to develop a multi-component intervention that targets child-, behavior-, situation-, and judge-factors separately. For example, a universal program may help targeted children add to their behavioral repertoire, while simultaneously intervening with the peer group to change behavioral norms and reduce the occurrence of problematic situations (e.g., bullying). Alternatively, it may be possible to develop an intervention strategy focused exclusively on the target child that addresses predictors at each of these levels. For example, a clinician may work with an individual child to develop strategies for managing key situations that are perceived as competent from the perspective of each relevant consequator in the social environment. In other words, the goal of therapy would be to help youth solve the multi-constraint problems presented when their actions in a situation are being evaluated by different groups holding varying perceptions of competence.

# 4.1. Research agenda

Both assessments and interventions addressing multiple dimensions of competence likely will necessitate more components and thus will be more difficult and expensive to develop and implement. For this reason, including additional predictors should markedly increase clinical utility. The four-dimensional theoretical framework described in this paper is highly complex, and it will not be possible to conduct a single study that definitively establishes the incremental utility of the inclusion of all four relevant factors and their interactions, particularly once potential child-specific moderators are taken into account. Rather, converging evidence across many studies investigating different

aspects of the framework will inform judgments of its validity and utility. The framework also should be evaluated in terms of its generativity: Simultaneous consideration of these four dimensions and their interactions should facilitate the organization of existing knowledge and provide insight into additional predictors of interest when developing measurement and intervention strategies.

Many studies of youth social functioning explore only a subset of the main effects and interactions included in the theoretical framework, such as child, behavior, and child × behavior. Although it is not possible to move immediately to the full model containing all four main effects and associated interactions, our understanding of youth social competence may benefit from the systematic inclusion of additional factors, as main effects or interactions. For example, incorporating the situation-dimension in models focused on child- and behavioral-level factors would indicate (a) if their were some situations that were particularly difficult to manage; (b) if some children struggled more in particular contexts; (c) if some behaviors were more or less effective in different contexts. All of this information is potentially relevant for clinicians.

Previous research programs have identified the importance of some of the four dimensions and their interactions. Building on these prior studies will provide further information about the importance of adding additional complexity to the model. For example, in an elegant series of studies, Shoda, Mischel, and colleagues have demonstrated that youth behavior varies reliably as a function of the antecedent situation (e.g., Shoda, Mischel, & Wright, 1994). This work establishes the importance of contextual predictors, at least for the behaviors they have chosen to study. Future work could incorporate judge-level predictors by adding an evaluation component. Such studies would determine (a) if judges differed in their ratings of the appropriateness of these responses; (b) if situation were associated with differences in evaluations; and (c) if situation moderates differences between judges in their evaluation of behavior. Initially, it might be helpful to focus these investigations on behaviors that are likely to be perceived differently depending upon the context in which they are enacted and the person who is evaluating. Physically aggressive behavior may provide a useful starting point, for example. The association between physically aggressive behaviors and sociometric status is not clear, with only some physically aggressive youth experiencing peer rejection (see Chang, 2004). Furthering our understanding of the contexts in which aggression occurs and differences in perceptions of aggression as a function of those contexts may help to elucidate this link. For example, experimental work has demonstrated that youth who engage in aggression in response to provocation are liked more than youth who engage in these behaviors unprovoked (Willis & Foster, 1990).

A central piece of this research agenda will be the development of measurement and intervention models that more closely reflect this complex theoretical model of competence. Creating assessment strategies that incorporate situation-and judge-level predictors associated with youth social functioning will provide a means of assessing the incremental utility of the incorporation of each dimension. For some populations, existing measures may already capture the situation-dimension. As described earlier, several teams have developed inventories of problematic interpersonal situations (e.g., Cavell & Kelley, 1992; Farrell et al., 1998). These measures can be used to assess the importance of incorporating situation information by examining responses to different situations, rather than obtaining a total score. To evaluate the judge-dimension, the behavioral-analytic approach (Goldfried & D'Zurilla, 1969) could be used to assess the competence of responses to important situations from the perspective of all of the groups in a position to reward or punish behavior in that context. These ratings can be used to develop manuals which evaluate behavior from the perspective of each group of judges, thus providing a feasible means of assessing the judge-specificity of youth social functioning. Developing intervention models incorporating additional dimensions will provide researchers with a method of testing the clinical utility associated with more nuanced models of functioning. As with assessments, many current intervention models incorporate multiple dimensions of competence. A starting point may be to examine these programs using research designs that assess the gain associated with the addition of each component.

Although a model of social competence that incorporates all four dimensions is highly complex, existing lines of inquiry provide an excellent framework from which researchers can build more complicated models. Furthermore, a significant body of evidence generated by psychologists, as well as sociologists (e.g., Anderson, 1999), points to where the troubling situations and judge-discrepancies may lie. When choosing where to focus research investigations, it will be important to consider how different characteristics of the population of interest may moderate the relative importance of each dimension to variation in youth social functioning. Theoretical and empirical evidence may point towards groups of youth for whom each of the dimensions may be more or less relevant. One factor that will moderate the importance of each dimension is developmental level. For preschoolers, who are still learning social behaviors and skills, the situation- and judge-dimensions may be less relevant. Knowing the types of behaviors in which young children are engaging may explain sufficient variability in their social functioning. For older children, fitting behaviors

to social context may become more important. This notion of the increasing importance of situation in the understanding of youth behavior as a function of age is reflected in Hay's model of prosocial development, a theory that has received some empirical support (see Hay, Castle, Davies, Demetriou, & Stimson, 1999). Hay suggests that overall rates of sharing behavior may decline with age, as children increasingly recognize the conditions under which this behavior is most appropriate (e.g., when a peer asks to see a toy). The idea that fewer dimensions of competence may be necessary in younger populations is also reflected in the work of Vaughn and colleagues on the conceptualization and measurement of social competence among preschoolers (e.g., Bost, Vaughn, Washington, Cielinski, & Bradbard, 1998; Vaughn, 2001). This program of research identifies social competence as an individual differences variable, suggesting that knowledge about the child will explain sufficient variability in social functioning.

A second factor that may moderate the relative importance of each of the four dimensions is socioeconomic status (SES). Previous empirical work in several disciplines suggests that the judge-dimension may be of particular relevance in this population (see Coie & Jacobs, 1993; Luthar & Burack, 2000). For example, Luthar and McMahon (1996) found that among inner-city adolescents, a reputation for physical aggression may be associated with enhanced peer status. Similarly, work with parents suggests that lower-income mothers are more likely to endorse physical aggression than their more advantaged peers (Dodge, Pettit, & Bates, 1994). Although some groups may evaluate this type of behavior positively, others, such as teachers, may not. If this is the case, youth in these environments may find themselves confronting situations in which aggressive behavior may be evaluated differently by three groups who are all in a position to judge their actions. This potential inter-judge discrepancy hinted at by previous work suggests that the incorporation of judge-level predictors into models of social competence may be especially fruitful when developing measurement and intervention strategies for economically disadvantaged youth.

## 4.2. Relevance of models of social competence to clinical practice

The measures and intervention strategies described in the preceding sections are often used in large-scale research projects. However, many of these approaches may be useful for individual clinicians hoping to improve the social functioning of their clients. Our understanding of the role of situation- and judge-factors in the social competence of youth is still too underdeveloped to make firm recommendations to clinicians. Eventually, it would be helpful to generate a research synthesis for clinicians that indicated how child-, behavior-, situation-, and judge-level predictors influenced the social functioning of different populations with whom they may work.

It is noteworthy that many clinicians are already sensitive to the contextualized nature of social functioning and utilize assessment and intervention techniques that incorporate the children's social environment into their understanding of their clients' actions. For example, practitioners in some settings (e.g., clinic, school) may use functional analysis to determine the antecedents and consequences of youth behavior. The information gathered in these assessments can then be used to develop a treatment plan that addresses these contextual factors. For example, the practitioner may help parents to structure the social environment to minimize the problematic situations. Although many clinicians may incorporate some situation- and judge-level predictors, these explorations may not be systematic. For this reason, practice would likely benefit from the development of measurement and intervention strategies reflecting this more complex conceptualization of competence.

#### 5. Conclusion

The development of measurement and intervention models that reflect more fully and systematically the four types of predictors associated with social functioning can be seen as an attempt to strike a balance between the rich, contextual information gathered by clinicians and the standardization required for the generalizable conclusions that are the goal of research programs (see Wright & Zakriski, 2001). No single study can provide the definitive answer regarding the relative importance of child-, behavior-, situation-, and judge-level factors. However, systematic investigations of these classes of predictors in the relevant populations that build upon the already existing theoretical and empirical literature will help to evaluate the potential utility of these additional factors in our understanding of youth social functioning. Given the challenges of administering measures and implementing interventions, we do not want to add unnecessary complications. However, to the extent that we are failing to target all of the relevant challenges children face in their social environment, we will not be doing as much as we can to understand and help youth struggling socially.

#### Acknowledgment

Preparation of this article was supported by a Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada doctoral award to the first author and a William T. Grant Faculty Scholars award to the third author.

#### References

- Achenbach, T. M., & Rescorla, L. A. (2001). Manual for the ASEBA school-age forms and profiles. Burlington, VT: University of Vermont, Research Center for Children, Youth and Families.
- Anderson, E. (1999). The code of the street. New York: W.W. Norton.
- Ang, R. P., & Hughes, J. N. (2001). Differential benefits of skills training with antisocial youth based on group composition: A meta-analytic investigation. School Psychology Review, 31, 164–185.
- Becker, R. E., & Heimberg, R. G. (1988). Assessment of social skills. In A. S. Bellack & M. Hersen (Eds.), *Behavioral assessment: A practical handbook* (pp. 365–395). Elmsford, N.Y.: Pergamon.
- Beelman, A., Pfingsten, U., & Losel, F. (1994). Effects of training social competence in children: A meta-analysis of recent evaluation studies. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 23, 260–271.
- Bellack, A. S. (1979). A critical appraisal of strategies for assessing social skills. Behavioral Assessment, 1, 157-176.
- Bellack, A. S. (1982). Recurrent problems in the behavioral assessment of social skill. Behavior Research and Therapy, 21, 29-41.
- Bienert, H., & Schneider, B. H. (1995). Deficit-specific social skills training with peer-nominated aggressive-disruptive and sensitive-isolated preadolescents. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 24, 287–299.
- Bierman, K. L. (2004). Peer rejection: Developmental processes and intervention strategies. New York: Guilford.
- Bierman, K. L., & Furman, W. (1984). The effects of social skills training and peer involvement on the social adjustment of preadolescents. *Child Development*, 55, 151–162.
- Bierman, K. L., & Welsh, J. A. (2000). Assessing social dysfunction: The contributions of laboratory and performance-based measures. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 29, 526–539.
- Bost, K. K., Vaughn, B. E., Washington, W. N., Cielinski, K. L., & Bradbard, M. R. (1998). Social competence, social support, and attachment: Demarcation of construct domains, measurement, and paths of influence for preschool children attending Head Start. Child Development, 69, 192–218
- Cairns, R. B., Cairns, B. D., Neckerman, H. J., Gest, S. D., & Gareipy, J. L. (1988). Social networks and aggressive behavior: Peer support or peer rejection? *Developmental Psychology*, 24, 815–823.
- Caplan, M., Bennetto, L., & Weissberg, R. P. (1991). The role of interpersonal context in the assessment of social problem-solving skills. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 12, 103–114.
- Cavell, T. A. (1990). Social adjustment, social performance, and social skills: A tri-component model of social competence. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 19, 111–122.
- Cavell, T. A., & Kelley, M. L. (1992). The measure of adolescent social performance: Development and initial validation. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 21, 107–114.
- Cavell, T. A., & Kelley, M. L. (1994). The checklist of adolescent problem situations. Journal of Clinical Child Psychology, 23, 226-238.
- Chang, L. (2004). The role of classroom norms in contextualizing the relations of children's social behaviors to peer acceptance. *Developmental Psychology*, 40, 691–702.
- Chung, T.-Y., & Asher, S. R. (1996). Children's goals and strategies in peer conflict situations. Merrill-Palmer Quarterly, 42, 125-147.
- Coie, J., Dodge, K. A., & Coppotelli, H. (1982). Dimensions and types of social status: A cross-age perspective. *Developmental Psychology*, 18, 557–570.
- Coie, J., & Jacobs, M. (1993). The role of social context in the prevention of conduct disorder. Development and Psychopathology, 5, 263-276.
- Cole, D. A., Martin, J. M., Powers, B., & Truglio, R. (1996). Modeling causal relations between academic and social competence and depression: A multi-trait, multi-method longitudinal study of children. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 105, 258–270.
- Combs, M. L., & Slaby, D. A. (1977). Social skills training with children. In B. B. Lahey & A.E. Kazdin (Eds.), Advances in clinical child psychology, Vol. 1 (pp. 161–201)New York: Plenum Press.
- Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group. (2002). Evaluation of the first 3 years of the Fast Track prevention trial with children at high risk for adolescent conduct problems. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 30, 19–35.
- Curran, J. P. (1977). Skills training as an approach to the treatment of heterosexual-social anxiety: A review. Psychological Bulletin, 84, 140-157.
- De Los Reyes, A., & Kazdin, A. E. (2004). Measuring informant discrepancies in clinical child research. *Psychological Assessment*, 16, 330–334. De Los Reyes, A., & Kazdin, A. E. (2005). Informant discrepancies in the assessment of childhood psychopathology: A critical review, theoretical
- framework, and recommendations for further study. *Psychological Bulletin*, 131, 483–509.
- Dhami, M. K., Hoglund, W. L., Leadbeater, B. J., & Boone, E. M. (2005). Gender-linked risks for peer physical and relational victimization in the context of school-level poverty in first grade. *Social Development*, 14, 532–549.
- Dirks, M. A., Treat, T. A., & Weersing, V. R. (in preparation). The judge-specificity of evaluations of youth responses to peer provocation. Manuscript in preparation.
- Dirks, M. A., Treat, T. A., & Weersing V. R. (submitted for publication). The situation-specificity of youth responses of peer provocation. Manuscript submitted for publication.
- Dodge, K. A. (1985). Facets of social interaction and the assessment of social competence in children. In B. A. Schneider, K. H. Rubin, & J. E. Ledingham (Eds.), *Children's peer relations: Issues in assessment and intervention* (pp. 3–22). New York: Springer–Verlag.

- Dodge, K. A. (1986). A social-information processing model of social competence in children. In M. Perlmutter (Ed.), *The Minnesota Symposia on Child Psychology: Vol. 18. Cognitive perspectives on children's social and behavioral development* (pp. 77–125). Hillsdale, N.J.: Lawrence Erlbaum
- Dodge, K. A., Coie, J. D., & Brakke, N. P. (1982). Behavior patterns of socially rejected and neglected preadolescents: The roles of social approach and aggression. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 10, 389–409.
- Dodge, K. A., Laird, R., Lochman, J. E., & Zelli, A. Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group. (2002). Multidimensional latent construct analysis of children's social information processing patterns: Correlations with aggressive behavior. *Psychological Assessment*, 14, 60–73.
- Dodge, K. A., McClaskey, C. L., & Feldman, E. (1985). Situational approach to the assessment of social competence in children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 53, 344–353.
- Dodge, K. A., Pettit, G. S., & Bates, J. E. (1994). Socialization mediators of the relation between socioeconomic status and child conduct problems. *Child Development*, 65, 649–665.
- Dodge, K. A., Pettit, G. S., McClaskey, C. L., & Brown, M. M. (1986). Social competence in children. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 51, 1–85.
- Dubois, D. L., & Felner, R. D. (1996). The quadripartite model of social competence: Theory and applications to clinical interventions. In M. A. Reineke, F. M. Dattilio, & A. Freeman (Eds.), *Cognitive therapy with children and adolescents: A casebook for clinical practice* (pp. 124–152). New York: Guilford.
- Eddy, J. M., & Chamberlain, P. (2000). Family management and deviant peer association as mediators of the impact of treatment condition on youth antisocial behavior. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 68, 857–863.
- Eisenberg, N., Valiente, C., Fabes, R. A., Smith, C. L., Reiser, M., Shepard, S. A., et al. (2003). The relations of effortful control and ego control to children's resiliency and social functioning. *Developmental Psychology*, 39, 761–776.
- Englund, M. M., Levy, A. K., Hyson, D. M., & Sroufe, L. A. (2000). Adolescent social competence: Effectiveness in a group setting. *Child Development*, 71, 1049–1060.
- Erdley, C. A., & Asher, S. R. (1999). A social goals perspective on children's social competence. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders*, 7, 156–167.
- Farrell, A. D., Ampy, L. A., & Meyer, A. L. (1998). Identification and assessment of problematic interpersonal situations for urban adolescents. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 27, 293–305.
- Feldman, E., & Dodge, K. A. (1987). Social information processing and sociometric status: Sex, age, and situational effects. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 15, 211–227.
- Foster, S. L., Bell-Dolan, D. J., & Burge, D. A. (1988). Behavioral observation. In A. S. Bellack & M. Hersen (Eds.), *Behavioral assessment:* A practical handbook (pp. 119–159)., 3rd ed. Elmsford, New York: Pergamon.
- Fraser, M. W., Galinsky, M. J., Smokowski, P. R., Day, S. H., Terzian, M. A., Rose, R. A., et al. (2005). Social information-processing skills training to promote social competence and prevent aggressive behavior in the third grade. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 73, 1045–1055.
- Frick, P. J., & Kamphaus, R. W. (2001). Behavior rating scales in the assessment of children's behavioral and emotional problems. In C. E. Walker & M.C. Roberts (Eds.), *Handbook of clinical child psychology* New York: Wiley.
- Goldfried, M. R., & D'Zurilla, T. J. (1969). A behavioral analytic model for assessing competence. In C. D. Spielberger (Ed.), Current topics in clinical and community psychology, Vol. 1 (pp. 151–195). New York: Academic Press.
- Gresham, F. M. (1986). Conceptual and definitional issues in the assessment of children's social skills: Implications for classification and training. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 15, 3–15.
- Gresham, F. M. (2001). Assessment of social skills in children and adolescents. In D. H. Saklofske, J. J. W. Andrews, & H. L. Janzen (Eds.), Handbook of psychoeducational assessment: A practical handbook (pp. 325–355). San Diego, CA: Academic Press.
- Gresham, F. M., & Elliott, S. N. (1990). The Social Skills Rating System. Circle Pines, MN: American Guidance Service.
- Grover, R. L., Nangle, D. W., & Zeff, K. R. (2005). The measure of adolescent heterosocial competence: Development and initial validation. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, 34, 282–291.
- Hansen, D. J., Nangle, D. W., & Meyer, K. A. (1998). Enhancing the effectiveness of social skills interventions with adolescents. Education and Treatment of Children, 21, 489–513.
- Hay, D. F., Castle, J., Davies, L., Demetriou, H., & Stimson, C. A. (1999). Prosocial action in very early childhood. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 40, 905–916.
- Henggeler, S. W., Randall, J., Ward, D., Pickrel, S. G., Cunningham, P. B., Miller, S. L., et al. (1999). Home-based multisystemic therapy as an alternative to the hospitalization of youth in psychiatric crisis: Clinical outcomes. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 38, 1331–1339.
- Hersen, M., & Bellack, A. (1977). Assessment of social skills. In A. R. Ciminero, K. S. Calhoun, & H. E. Adams (Eds.), *Handbook for behavioral assessment* (pp. 509–554). New York: Wiley.
- Hopmeyer, A., & Asher, S. R. (1997). Children's responses to peer conflicts involving a rights infraction. Merrill-Palmer Quarterly, 43, 235–254.
   Hops, H., & Finch, M. (1985). Social competence and skill: A reassessment. In B. Schneider, K. H. Rubin, & J. Ledingham (Eds.), Children's peer relations: Issues in assessment and intervention (pp. 23–39). New York: Springer-Verlag.
- Huey, S. J., Henggeler, S. W., Brondino, M. J., & Pickrel, S. G. (2000). Mechanisms of change in multisystemic therapy: Reducing delinquent behavior through therapist adherence and improved family and peer functioning. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 68, 451–467.
- Hughes, J. N. (1989). A cognitive-behavioral model for assessing children's social competence. In J. N. Hughes & R. J. Hall (Eds.), *Cognitive-behavioral psychology in the schools* (pp. 136–165). New York: Guilford.
- Inderbitzen, H. (1994). Adolescent peer social competence: A critical review of assessment methodologies and instruments. In T. H. Ollendick & R. J. Prinz (Eds.), *Advances in Clinical Child Psychology, Vol. 16* (pp. 227–259)New York: Plenum Press.

- Kleck, R. E., Richardson, S. A., & Ronald, L. (1974). Physical appearance cues and interpersonal attraction in children. *Child Development*, 45, 305–310.
- Ladd, G. W. (1984). Social skill training with children: Issues in research and practice. Clinical Psychology Review, 4, 317–337.
- Ladd, G. W. (2005). Children's peer relations and social competence: A century of progress. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Ladd, G. W., & Profilet, S. M. (1996). The child behavior scale: A teacher-report measure of young children's aggressive, withdrawn, and prosocial behaviors. *Developmental Psychology*, 32, 1008–1024.
- la Greca, A. M. (1993). Social skills training with children: Where do we go from here? Journal of Clinical Child Psychology, 22, 288-298.
- Langlois, J. H., & Stephan, C. (1977). The effects of physical attractiveness and ethnicity on children's behavioral attributions and peer preferences. *Child Development*, 48, 1694–1698.
- Leary, A., & Katz, L. F. (2005). Observations of aggressive children during peer provocation and with a best friend. *Developmental Psychology*, 41, 124–134.
- Leventhal, T., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2003). Moving to opportunity: An experimental study of neighborhood effects on mental health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 93, 1576–1582.
- Luthar, S. S., & Burack, J. A. (2000). Adolescent wellness: In the eye of the beholder? In D. Cicchetti, J. Rappaport, I. Sandler, & R. P. Weissberger (Eds.), *The promotion of wellness in children and adolescents* (pp. 29–57). Washington, D.C.: CWLA Press.
- Luthar, S. S., & McMahon, T. J. (1996). Peer reputation among inner-city adolescents: Structure and correlates. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 6, 581–603.
- Masten, A. S., Coatsworth, J. D., Neemann, J., Gest, S. D., Tellegen, A., & Garmezy, N. (1995). The structure and coherence of competence from childhood through adolescence. *Child Development*, 66, 1635–1659.
- Masten, A. S., Morrison, P., & Pellegrini, D. S. (1985). A revised class play method of peer assessment. *Developmental Psychology*, 21, 523–553.
  Matson, J. L., Rotatori, A. F., & Helsel, W. J. (1983). Development of a rating scale to measure social skills in children: The Matson Evaluation of Social Skills with Youngsters (MESSY). *Behavior Research and Therapy*, 21, 335–340.
- McFall, R. M. (1982). A review and reformulation of the concept of social skills. Behavioral Assessment, 4, 1-33.
- McFall, R. M., Eason, B. J., Edmonson, C. B., & Treat, T. A. (1999). Social competence and eating disorders: Development and validation of the Anorexia and Bulimia Problem Inventory. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, 21, 365–394.
- McFall, R. M., & McDonel, E. C. (1986). The continuing search for units of analysis in psychology: Beyond persons, situations, and their interaction. In R. O. Nelson & S. C. Hayes (Eds.), *Conceptual foundations of behavioral assessment* (pp. 201–241). New York: Guilford.
- Meichenbaum, D., Butler, L., & Gruson, L. (1981). Toward a conceptual model of social competence. In J. D. Wine & M. D. Smye (Eds.), *Social competence* (pp. 36–60). New York: Guilford.
- Merrell, K. W., & Gimpel, G. A. (1998). Social skills of children and adolescents: Conceptualization, assessment, treatment. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.
- Parker, J. G., & Asher, S. R. (1987). Peer relations and later personal adjustment: Are low-accepted children at risk? Psychological Bulletin, 102, 357–389.
- Pepler, D. J., & Craig, W. M. (1995). A peek behind the fence: Naturalistic observations of aggressive children with remote audiovisual recording. *Developmental Psychology*, 31, 548–553.
- Putallaz, M., & Sheppard, B. H. (1992). Conflict management and social competence. In C. U. Shantz & W. W. Hartup (Eds.), *Conflict in child and adolescent development* (pp. 330–355). New York: University of Cambridge Press.
- Renk, K., & Phares, V. (2004). Cross-informant ratings of social competence in children and adolescents. Clinical Psychology Review, 24, 239-254.
- Rose, A. J., & Asher, S. R. (1999). Children's goals and strategies in response to conflicts within a friendship. *Developmental Psychology*, *35*, 69–79. Rose-Krasnor, L. (1997). The nature of social competence: A theoretical review. *Social Development*, *6*, 111–135.
- Rudolph, K., Hammen, C., Burge, D., Lindbergh, N., Hertzberg, D., & Daley, S. E. (2000). Toward an interpersonal life-stress model of depression: The developmental context of stress generation. *Development and Psychopathology*, 12, 215–234.
- Schneider, B. (1992). Didactic methods for enhancing children's peer relations: A quantitative review. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 12, 363–382. Schwab-Stone, M. E., Ayers, T. S., Kasprow, W., Voyce, C., Barone, C., Shriver, T., et al. (1995). No safe haven: A study of violence exposure in an urban community. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 34, 1343–1352.
- Sheridan, S. M., Hungelmann, A., & Maughan, D. P. (1999). A contextualized framework for social skills assessment, intervention, and generalization. School Psychology Review, 28, 84–103.
- Shoda, Y., Mischel, W., & Wright, J. C. (1994). Intraindividual stability in the organization and patterning of behavior: Incorporating psychological situations into the idiographic analysis of personality. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 67, 674–687.
- Sloan, J. H., Rivara, F. P., Reay, D. T., Ferris, J. A., Path, M. R. C., & Kellerman, A. L. (1999). Firearm regulations and rates of suicide: A comparison of two metropolitan areas. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 322, 369–373.
- Stormshak, E. A., Bierman, K. L., Bruschi, C., Dodge, K. A., & Coie, J. D. Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group. (1999). The relation between behavior problems and peer preference in different classroom contexts. *Child Development*, 70, 169–182.
- Underwood, M. K., Hurley, J. C., Johanson, C. A., & Mosley, J. E. (1999). An experimental, observational investigation of children's responses to peer provocation: Developmental and gender differences in middle childhood. *Child Development*, 70, 1428–1446.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (1999). *Mental Health: A Report of the Surgeon General-Executive Summary*. Rockville, MD: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- Van Schoiack-Edstrom, L., Frey, K. S., & Beland, K. (2003). Changing adolescents' attitudes about relational and physical aggression: An early evaluation of school-based intervention. *School Psychology Review*, 31, 201–216.
- Vaughn, B. E. (2001). A hierarchical model of social competence for preschool-age children: Cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses. Revue Internationale de Psychologie Sociale, 14, 13–40.

- Vaughn, B. E., Azria, M. R., Krzysik, L., Caya, L. R., Bost, K. K., Newell, W., et al. (2000). Friendship and social competence in a sample of preschool children attending Head Start. Developmental Psychology, 36, 326–338.
- Warnes, E. D., Sheridan, S. M., Geske, J., & Warnes, W. A. (2005). A contextual approach to the assessment of social skills: Identifying meaningful behaviors for social competence. *Psychology in the Schools*, 42, 173–187.
- Waters, E., & Sroufe, L. A. (1983). Social competence as developmental construct. Developmental Review, 3, 79-97.
- Weissberg, R. (1989). Challenges inherent in translating theory and basic research into effective social competence promotion programs. In B. H. Schneider, G. Attili, J. Nadel, & R. P. Weissberg (Eds.), Social competence in developmental perspective (pp. 335–338). Netherlands: Kluwer.
- Weissberg, R. P., Caplan, M., & Harwood, R. L. (1991). Promoting competent young people in competence-enhancing environments: A systems-based perspective on primary prevention. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 59, 830–841.
- Weisz, J. R., Chaiysit, W., Weiss, B., Eastman, K. L., & Jackson, E. W. (1995). A multimethod study of problem behavior among Thai and American children in school: Teacher reports versus direct observations. *Child Development*, 66, 402–415.
- Weisz, J. R., Jensen Doss, A., & Hawley, K. M. (2005). Youth psychotherapy outcome research: A review and critique of the evidence base. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 56, 337–363.
- Willis, L. M., & Foster, S. L. (1990). Differences in children's peer sociometric and attribution ratings due to context and type of aggressive behavior. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 18, 199–215.
- Wilton, M., Craig, W., & Pepler, D. (2000). Emotional regulation and display in classroom victims of bullying: Characteristic expressions of affect, coping styles, and relevant contextual factors. *Social Development*, 9, 226–245.
- Wright, J. C., Lindgren, K. P., & Zakriski, A. L. (2001). Syndromal versus contextualized personality assessment: Differentiating environmental and contextualized determinants of boy's aggression. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 81, 1176–1189.
- Wright, J. C., & Zakriski, A. L. (2001). A contextual analysis of externalizing and mixed syndrome boys: When syndromal similarity obscures functional dissimilarity. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 69, 457–470.
- Wright, J. C., Zakriski, A. L., & Drinkwater, M. (1999). Developmental psychopathology and the reciprocal patterning of behavior and environment: Distinctive situational and behavioral signatures of internalizing, externalizing, and mixed syndrome children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 67, 95–107.
- Yeates, K. O., & Selman, R. L. (1989). Social competence in the schools: Toward an integrative developmental model for intervention. *Developmental Review*, 9, 64–100.
- Zakriski, A. L., Wright, J. C., & Underwood, M. K. (2005). Gender similarities and differences in children's social behavior: Finding personality in contextualized patterns of adaptation. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 88, 844–855.